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The meeting was called to order at 3.25 p.m.

AGENDA ITEM 98: ACTIVITIES OF FOREIGN ECONOMIC AND OTHER INTERESTS WHICH ARE
IMPEDING THE IMPLllIENTATION OF THE DECLARATION ON THE GRANTING OF INDEPENDENCE TO
COLONIAL COUNTRIES AND PEOPLES IN NAMIBIA AND IN ALL OTHER TERRIIDRIES UNDER
COLONIAL DOMINATION AND EFFORTS TO ELIMINATE COLONIALISM, APARTHEID AND RACIAL
DISCRIMINATION IN SOUTHERN AFRICA (continued) (A/37/23 (Part III and Add .1),
Al37/333, 405; A/AC.I09/690, 701, 702, 703; A/37/23 (Part 11 and Add.l;
A/AC.I09/696, 698, 704)

1. Mr. JEICHANDE (Mozambique) said that people of Mozambique were fully committed
to the struggle to eliminate colonialism, zionism, fascism, expansionism
and all racist and oppressive regimes, and to achieve freedom, independence and
international peace and security; they provided all-round support to the freedom
struggle of the nationalist forces in a number of regions of the world. They
supported the armed struggle of national liberation because it would lead to peace;
it was the colonialist, racist and annexationist forces, supported by imperialism,
which were imposing war. It was the duty of the united Nations to mobilize all
means and resources to put an end to colonial and racist domination, which had
persisted for too long. His delegation called upon all Member States to employ all
means, including economic coercion, to ensure that the legitimate rights of the
peoples were restored in Namibia and SOuth Africa. Chapter VII of the Charter
should be applied against South Africa to bring to an end the state of war in
southern Africa.

2. His delegation believed that the struggle against apartheid and colonialism
was a task for all peoples, and noted that the majority of States had severed
economic and other relations with the Pretoria regime. Because of geographical and
historical circumstances, Mozambique was still obliged to maintain trade relations
with that regime, although for SOuth Africa the volume of trade involved was
insignificant. However, Mozambique was prepared to make all necessary sacrifices
if the Western Powers decided to apply sanctions against SOuth Africa in accordance
with the relevant resolutions of the United Nations and the Organization of African
Unity. If it were not for the absence of political will on the part of the Western
Powers, apartheid and the illegal occupation of Namibia would have come to an end.

3. I~ resolution.36/51, the General Assembly had once again condemned the
colluslon of certaln Western countries with the South African regime and condemned
all kinds of relations with the apartheid regime. The maintenance of such
relations encouraged South Africa to attack, invade and destablize independent
African countries of the region. During the general debate in the General Assembly
the ~linister for Foreign Affairs of Mozambique had describ cl South Africa's
criminal ~ctivities in Mozambique. Pretoria acted in thatemanner because it had
the materlal and moral support of certain Western Powers which considered South
Africa their natural ally.
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4. The Western Powers that were investing in Namibia in mining were making
enormous profits at the expense of the Namibian people; they were leaving a trail
of chronic disease and famine, while repatriating hundreds of millions of dollars.
The South African regime allowed unrestricted exploitation and export of Namibia's
mining resources. The situation of the Namibian people was further aggravated
because the agricultural sector had been almost abandoned so as to force the
Namibians to sell their labour at derisory prices in the mines and buy food from
South Africa at exorbitant prices.

5. The western Powers claimed that the application of sanctions against.South
Africa was inappropriate because there would be adverse consequences for the
Namibian and South African peoples and because the domestic laws of the countries
whose nationals or bodies corporate invested in South Africa and Namibia did not
enable them to implement an economic blockade. It was therefore rather surprising
that those same countries applied sanctions against States which were not objects
of international condemnation. For imperialism, sanctions were not illegal when
applied against socialist and developing countries and against countries defending
their freedorn and territorial integrity. Yet they could not apply sanctions
against the apartheid regime, which was violating the united Nations Charter and
Security Council decisions. His delegation denounced the intention of the
International Monetary Fund to provide a loan of $l billion to the South Africa
regime and called upon it to comply with General Assembly resolutions 36/52,
paragraph 20, and 37/2.

6. Mozambique reaffirmed its solidarity with the just struggle of the peoples for
self-determination and independence and with all liberation movements confronting
colonialist and fascist regimes in Africa, Latin America, Asia and the Middle East,
and in particular with SWAPO and ANC, the legitimate representatives of the
Namibian and South African peoples. It was convinced that the struggle of the
peoples would be victorious.

7. Mr. MERCADO (Mexico) said that the United Nations had been very successful in
its efforts to achieve decolonization; a high percentage of the world popula~ion

had been freed from foreign domination. At the same time, a majority world opinion
and a whole body of principles had emerged which had contributed to the
independence of a great many countries. Yet the subject of decolonization was
still on the agenda of the General Assembly and involved serious consequences for
its victims. Thus his delegation continued to affirm the right of colonial peoples
to struggle against colonialism or neo-colonialism. Economic problems lay at the
very root of colonialism; it was common in countries which had just attained
independence to find the absence of any infrastructure, the exhaustion of many
non-renewable resources, imbalance in renewable resources and inadequate training
of administrative and managerial staff.

8. Referring to the activities of foreign economic and other interests in
Namibia, he noted that the report of the united Nations Centre on Transnational
Corporations (A/37/405), despite the obstacles in its preparation and difficulty in
obtaining up-to-date figures, revealed the plundering and excessive repatriation of
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the profits of transnational corporations operating in Namibia. The affilites in
Namibia of corporations based in developed countries had secured profits which
accounted for more than a third of the world-wide profits made by those
corporations. The huge profits of the mining companies, especially those mining
copper, silver and uranium, strongly suggested a wanton exploitation of Namibian
non-renewable resources.

9. It was the political responsibility and the legal and moral duty of the United
Nations to stop the depradation of the Territory. The history of Namibia had
passed through many stages; it was the duty of the united Nations to ensure that
freedom triumphed and that the passage of time did not jeopardize the legitimate
interests of the Namibian people.

10. Mr. SHERMAN (United States of America) said that no delegation questioned the
right of all peoples to self-determination; his Government fully supported actions
which served to minimize conflict, strengthen the rule of the law and enable all
peoples to make free choices about their political status and form of government.
The United States was proud of its record in encouraging the decolonization process
and as an administering authority.

11. The United States and other members of the Contact Group had made great
efforts in the search for a negotiated solution to Namibia, yet confrontation
continued in southern Africa, not only hampering the peaceful development of the
Namibian people but immersing the entire region in violence and instability.
Continuing conflict in that area might serve the selfish interest of some countries
but in the end it was the people of Namibia who suffered and whose future would be
compromised if a negotiated solution was not found.

12. His Government remained fully committed to the early implementation of
Security Council resolution 435 (1978) as the only way to enable the people of
Namibia to exercise their right to self-determination and to bring peace and
security to the region. Ever since his Government had joined with other Western
States in 1977 in the effort to bring independence to Namibia it had avoided shrill
public rhetoric that could discourage any party from agreeing with the proposals
formulated~ it had learned through long hours of negotiation that no amount of
public denunciation or criticism could produce progress.

13. It was regrettable that the draft resolution before the Committee in document
A/37/23 (Part III)/Add.l made no distinction between the quite different situations
prevailing in small Territories and those in Namibia and South Africa and failed to
give proper consideration to the genuine concern of small Non-Self-Governing
Territories. The draft resolution was flawed not only in many of its specific
provisions but above all in its fundamental premise. It was simply not true that
the activities of foreign economic interests were inevitably detrimental to the
people of Non-Self-Governing Territories. A great many united Nations resolutions,
including the International Development Strategy for the Third United Nations
Development Decade, had recognized and commended the positive contribution made by
transnational corporations to development. The increasingly intense efforts of
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developing countries to attract foreign investment dramatized their belief that the
activities of foreign economic interests could enhance the welfare of their
citizens and contribute to the progress of their societies. There was no reason
why the inhabitants of Non-Self-Governing Territories should be forbidden to
explore the options of foreign investment. If that freedom to choose was
arbitrarily denied them, thereby potentially retarding their economic development,
that would be a true act of colonial domination. The wishes of the dependent
peoples themselves must be the primary concern.

14. At the same time, the United States continued to recognize that the special
legal and political situation of Namibia required a more restrictive approach to
the issue of foreign investment. Consistent with its obligations under the
relevant Security Council resolutions and rulings of the International Court of
Justice, his Government officially discouraged investment in Namibia, withheld any
protection for rights acquired in that Territory through the South African
Government since the adoption of General Assembly resolution 2145 (XXI), and
eschewed providing any financial assistance to support trade and investment in
Namibia. It would continue to be vigilant to ensure that no official action of the
United States could be construed to imply recognition of South Africa's
administration of Namibia.

15. The views of the Government and people of the United States on apartheid were
clear and consistent; apartheid was a blatant and odious violation of the most
fundamental hmnan rights and as such was wholly incompatible with the policies of
his Government and the moral and political values of the American people. It was
equally clear, however, that the problem of apartheid in South Africa did not
result from a colonial situation. Attempts to misconstrue it as such in the
confused language of the draft resolution before the Committee would not help in
developing realistic and constructive ways of encouraging change in South Africa.

16. The united States did not believe that the solution lay in abandoning the
people of South Africa; South Africa possessed great human potential and for that
reason his Government would continue its efforts to bring about change there. The
United States was convinced that its economic and commercial involvement could be
one of several instruments of change and to that end had strongly encouraged United
States corporations to adhere to guidelines such as the Sullivan principles, which
sought to eliminate discrimination in the workplace, in the organization and formal
recognition of trade unions and in the payment of salaries. Change in South Africa
would be neither as swift nor as all-encompassing as might be wished, and it was a
process which must be fuelled by forces within South African society; the United
Nations must continue to encourage those forces and support those within and
outside the Government of SOuth Africa who recognized that progress away from a
clearly unacceptable system would ultimately serve the interests of all South
Africans and all peoples of southern Africa.

17. The United States took a constructive interest in the welfare of the peoples
of dependent Territories; it needed no instruction from those countries which
sought only to distract attention from their own internal contradictions. The
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united States would not accept the discredited prescriptions of those countries
whose citizens had yet to achieve the political or economic freedoms already
available to populations of the most dependent Territories., His delegation hoped
that other members of the Committee would not permit themselves to be diverted from
the Committee's real and important responsibilities towards the peoples of the
Non-Self-Governing Territories.

18. Mr. EKAR (Ghana) said that both the Government and people of Ghana were
conscious of the gravity of the issues raised by the activities of foreign economic
and other interests which had impeded the implementation of General Assembly
resolution 1514 (XV), paticularlyas it related to the obnoxious policy of
apartheid and to the denial of the right to self-determination in South Africa and
Namibia. The international community was manifestly capable of bringing the
apartheid regime to its knees, and Member States accordingly bore the primary
responsibility for eradicating a system acknowledged by all to be a crime against
humanity.

19. Nevertheless many States persisted in offering economic and military support
to the South African Government to such an extent that the regime had become more
strongly entrenched, more inhuman and more repressive. It was a source of great
regret that those States which had given democratic institutions to the world and
had been responsible for ushering many Member States into the community of nations
were to be found among such States. Such countries seemed determined to frustrate
all efforts to dismantle apartheid and colonialism on the continent of Africa.
They did so by such means as the creation in South Africa and Namibia of a
favourable investment climate for the benefit of their own transnational
corporations, the guaranteeing of massive loans to South Africa while turning a
blind eye to other African countries whose needs were more pressing, and by the
supply of military hardware to the South African Government so that it could
continue to oppress its own people and the people of Namibia and threaten the
sovereignty and independence of neighbouring countries. Measures adopted by the
international community in a peaceful effort to compel the South African regime to
abandon apartheid and its illegal occupation of Namibia had invariably been
circumvented through the connivance of those powerful Governments.

20. According to United Nations statistics, over 33 per cent of South Africa's
Gross Domestic Product was accounted for by foreign capital. The very liberal
investment atmosphere guaranteed by the South African authorities plus easy access
to Namibia's rich natural resources and incredibly cheap labour had made it
possible for the transnational corporations to expand their operations to cover all
key sectors of the South African and Namibian economies.

21. In Namibia in particular the collaboration of transnational corporations had
assumed the form of plundering the vast mineral resources of the Territory with
impunity and without the slightest regard for the interests of the African
population. Of special interest to those coprorations and the absentee owners
was Namibia's rich uranium deposits, the discovery of which had intensified the
resolve of certain Governments to impede for as long as possible the application of
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General Assembly resolution 1514 (XV) to the Territory of Namibia. Such criminal
collaboration had enabled South Africa to embark on a policy of nuclear development.

22. The Special Committee on decolonization was to be commended for its excellent
work and his delegation endorsed the decisions contained in its report, which, it
hoped would meet the approval of all members of the Committee. His delegation
supported the appeal for the full implementation of all United Nations resolutions
directed at eliminating apartheid and all forms of racial discrimination as well as
the illegal occupation of Namibia. It also firmly supported all attempts to impose
comprehensive and mandatory sanctions against South Africa.

23. In the light of the resistance offered by those powerful countries to a
solution of the problems of southern Africa, the Committee should recommend
measures to inform public opinion in such countries of the manner in which their
Governments were disregarding the relevant Security Council resolutions and were
contributing to the atrocities being perpetrated in South Africa.

24. In its resolution 37/2, the General Assembly had requested IMF to refrain from
granting a credit of $1.1 billion to South Africa. The Committee and those
organizations which worked in close association with it, as well as non
governmental organizations, should bring all possible pressure to bear on IMF with
a view to ensuring that it withheld all support from the racist regime both
currently and in the future.

25. It should be possible for the international community to increase its pressure
on Governments to enact appropriate legislation to prevent further collaboration
between such corporations or their subsidiaries and the South African regime. The
United Nations should make every effort to identify and consistently campaign
against transnational corporations which collaborated closely with South Africa.
Decree No. 1 enacted by the United Nations Council for Namibia should be fully
implemented with a view to halting the illegal prospecting and export of Namibia's
uranium and other mineral resources.

26. Mr. ZARIF (Iran) said that for decades the racist Pretoria regime had occupied
Namibia and exploited the Territory's human and material resources. For an even
longer period it had implemented its ruthless policy of apartheid through which it
had ruled the black masses of southern Africa and had exploited their labour.

27. It had been possible for that regime to defy the United Nations and the
International Court of Justice only because of the assistance it had received from
Western accomplices such as the United States. Notwithstanding Security Council
resolution 418 (1977) and Decree No. 1 enacted by the United Nations Council for
Namibia,. the United States and its allies continued to collaborate with the regime,
particularly in the nuclear field and in the exploitation of Namibia's mineral
resources. Arms furnished by the United States with the help of the Zionist entity
of Israel had been used to kill Namibians and to bomb Angola. In complicity with
the Zionist antity, South Africa was developing a nuclear capability which posed a
serious~ threat to international peace and security. It was well known that the
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continued existence of apartheid was due entirely to the assistance afforded to
South Africa by the united states and the transnational corporations. The
existence of cheap labour for the exploitation of the wealth of Namibia explained
the reluctance of the united States to take action against the Pretoria regime.

28. His delegation firmly supported the Namibian people and SWAPO, their sole and
legitimate respresentative, in their struggle for independence. SWAPO must
participate fully in all plans for the future of Namibia. A total embargo must be
placed on the supply of military equipment to SOuth Africa and appropriate
sanctions must be introduced and enforced. Iran had terminated all relations with
the Pretoria regime and appealed to all Member states to do likewise. His country
also fully suuported the peoples of Angola and Mozambique in their struggle against
the military forces of the South African regime.

29. Mr. KARIM (Bangladesh) noted that colonial outposts remained in a number of
areas of the world. A classical example was Namibia, which continued to be the
victim of colonial exploitation, racism and apartheid. The South African record in
Namibia was the bleakest chronicle in human history. Thousands of people had been
killed, incarcerated or exiled for their opposition to the universally condemned
policy of apartheid and for their heroic struggle for independence. The United
Nations had tried repeatedly to bring justice to the Namibian people. The Pretoria
regime had, however, created one obstacle after another to the implementation of
security Council resolution 435 (1978). The far-sighted leadership of SWAPO, the
true and authentic representative of the people of Namibia, was to be congratulated
for its patience and wisdom in extending its full co-operation to the
international community.

30. The position of Bangladesh on the question of Namibia was unequivocal and in
full accord with the Charter and General Assembly resolution 1514 (XV). His
delegation deplored all attempts by the Pretoria regime to impose a so-called
internal solution on the people of Namibia.

31. South Africa's military operations and installations and the activities of
foreign interests operating in Namibia clearly showed that South Africa had
increased its involvement in the Territory. The regime had encouraged foreign
investment through a policy of permitting repatriation of profits without regard to
its impact on the Nalnibian economy. Suitable measures for the speedy and full
implementation of Decree No. 1, enacted by the United Nations Council for Namibia,
must be taken. All States should refrain from supplying the Pretoria regime with
any materials that might enhance its military and its nuclear capability, which
represented a threat to international peace and security. Notwithstanding the arms
embargo which had been imposed on South Africa, that country continued to build a
vast military machine to oppress the local population and the national freedom
fighters led by SiiAPO and to attack neighbouring States. It was incumbent upon the
international community to comply strictly with Security Council resolution
418 (1977).

32. The CHAIRMAN announced that the general debate on item 98 had been concluded.
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ORGANIZATION OF WORK

33. The CHAIRMAN drew attention to a letter from the Chairman of the Fifth
Committee dated 4 OCtober 1982 (A/C.4/37/L.2), requesting that the views of the
Main Co~ittees in respect of the relevant chapters of the proposed medium-term
plan should be communicated to the Fifth Committee no later than the first week of
November. The Chairman of the Special Committee of 24 had reviewed and approved the
section of the chapter concerning its projected activities for the period, and it
was his understanding that the steering Committee of the United Nations Council for
Namibia had taken note of that section.

34. He therefore requested members of the Committee to review chapter IV of the
plan so that the Committee's views, if any, might be communicated to the Fifth
Committee.

REQUESTS FOR HEARINGS

35. The CHAIRMAN informed the Committee of the receipt of two communications
containing requests for hearings related to item 97. In accordance with the normal
practice, he suggested that they should be circulated as Committee documents and
taken up at a future meeting.

36. It was so decided.

The meeting rose at 4.25 p.m.




